

## HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION

RULES AND REGULATIONS
ARCHITECTURAL GUIDELINES
AND
INFORMATION HANDBOOK
Updated March 2010

### **EMERGENCY PHONE NUMBERS**

Animal Control Department	(619) 236-4250
Arson	(619) 236-6815
Child Abuse and Neglect Hot Line	(858) 484-3154
_	or (800) 344-6000
Coast Guard Search & Rescue	(619) 295-3121
Fire Department (Emergency Use Only)	911
Noise Abatement (General Noise)	(619) 236-5500
Paramedics (Emergency Use Only)	911
Poison Control	(800) 222-1222
Rape and Domestic Violence Hot Line	(619) 272-1767
San Diego Police Dept. (Non-Emergency)	(858) 484-3154
San Diego Police Dept. (Emergency Use Only)	911
Suicide Prevention – 24 Hour National Lifeline	(800) 273-8255
Youth National Crisis Line	(800) 442-4673



## TABLE OF CONTENTS

EMERGENCY PHONE NUMBERS	1
TABLE OF CONTENTS	2
USEFUL PHONE NUMBERS/ADDRESSES	4
PREFACE	6
GENERAL INFORMATION	7
ASSESSMENTS DELINQUENCY POLICY REGARDING PAYMENT OF ASSESSMENTS INSURANCE INFORMATION FINANCIAL AUDITS/BUDGETS	8 9
COMMON MAINTENANCE AREA PROBLEMS	
ASSOCIATION MEETINGS	
GENERAL RULES AND REGULATIONS	11
INTRODUCTION	11 11
COMMUNITY RELATIONS	13
LIABILITY OF OWNERCOMMON AREA EQUIPMENTDESTRUCTION OF PROPERTY	13
ENFORCEMENT	13
SPECIAL NOTICEALTERNATIVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION	17
TRASH REGULATIONS	20
SWIMMING POOL AND SPA	
RESPONSIBILITY FOR PETS	25
VEHICLE AND PARKING REGULATIONS	
RENTAL/LEASING REQUIREMENTS	28
OBLIGATIONS OF OWNERS	29
HOLIDAY DECORATIONS	29

MANDATORY MAINTENANCE BY OWNER	30
BUSINESS ACTIVITIES	32
SIGNS	33
ENTRY GATE	33
COMMON AREA LANDSCAPING	34
INSTALLING NEW PLANT MATERIAL	34
REMOVING OR CHANGING EXISTING PLANTS	
ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW AND GUIDELINES	36
I. PROCEDURE	36
A. REQUIRED COPIES	
B. DRAWINGS	
II. ARCHITECTURAL & MATERIAL STANDARDS	37
A. FENCES	
B. PATIOS, COVERS, SPAS, AND OTHER STRUCTURES	
C. GENERAL	
III. LANDSCAPING AND DRAINAGE:	
A. LANDSCAPING B. SITE DRAINAGE	
IV. SCREEN DOORS	
IV. NON-ACCEPTABLE TREES	
V. MISCELLANEOUS	
EXHIBIT "A" PAINT COLOR SCHEME	
EXHIBIT "B" ARCHITECTURAL APPROVAL APPLICATION	43
EXHIBIT "C" CUSTOMER SERVICE FORM	44
FIRE EMERGENCY PROCEDURES	45
EARTHQUAKE PREPAREDNESS GUIDE	46
BE INFORMED!!	46
EARTHQUAKE KIT	47
AFTER EARTHQUAKE CHECKLIST	48
NOTES	49



USEFUL PHONE NUMBERS/ADDRESSES		
MANAGEMENT COMPANY	Walters Management 9665 Chesapeake Dr. Suite 300 San Diego, CA 92123 (858) 495-0900 (main) / (858) 576-5574 (direct) Fax (858) 495-0909	
FIRE DEPARTMENT (Carmel Valley Sub Station)	13077 Hartfield Ave. (Cross street: Del Mar Heights) San Diego, CA 92130 (619) 533-4300 (non-emergency)	
FIRE DEPARTMENT: (Del Mar)	2200 Jimmy Durante Blvd. Del Mar, CA 92014 Business: (858) 755-1522 (non-emergency)	
FIRE DEPARTMENT (Main San Diego)	1010 2nd Ave, #400 San Diego, CA 92101 (619) 533-4300 (non-emergency)	
HOSPITALS/ MEDICAL ASSISTANCE	Scripps Memorial Hospital – La Jolla 9888 Genesee Avenue La Jolla, CA 92037 (858) 626-4123	
HOSPITALS/ MEDICAL ASSISTANCE	Scripps Memorial Hospital – Encinitas 354 Santa Fe Drive Encinitas, CA 92024 (760) 633-6501	
LIBRARY (Carmel Valley)	3919 Townsgate Dr San Diego, CA 92130 (858) 552-1668	
LIBRARY (Del Mar)	1309 Camino Del Mar Del Mar, CA 92014 (858) 755-1666	
SD POLICE DEPARTMENT Northwestern Division Station (Non-Emergency)	12592 El Camino Real San Diego, CA 92130 (858) 523-7000 Report non-emergency issues to 858-484-3154	

Rules and Regulations	Canyon Ridge	Information Handbook
POST OFFICE Sorrento Valley Branch	3974 Sorrento Valley San Diego, CA (800) 275-8777	Blvd.
POST OFFICE Del Mar Branch	122 15th St. Del Mar, CA 92014 (858) 350-9513	
UTILITIES	San Diego Gas & Ele San Diego Water Dep Time Warner Cable (	partment (619) 515-3500
SCHOOLS	Del Mar Union Schoo (858) 755-9301 Solona Beach Elemer (858) 794-7100 San Dieguito Union F (760) 753-6491	ntary School District
ANIMAL SHELTER (North County)	2481 Palomar Airport Carlsbad, CA 92008 (760) 438-2312	t Road
CITY OF SAN DIEGO	202 C Street, 11th Flo San Diego, CA 92101 Mayor's Office (619) 1st District Councilm	1
CITY OF DEL MAR	1050 Camino Del Ma Del Mar, CA 92014 (858) 755-9313	ır
USEFUL WEBSITES  About Carmel Valley City of San Diego San Diego County	www.cvsd.com www.sandiego.gov www.sdpublic.sdcour	nty.ca.gov
	-	-

#### **PREFACE**

This handbook has been compiled by your Association to outline the operation procedures of the Association and to provide other information about your Association's Property. The purpose of your Association is to protect, maintain and enhance **CANYON RIDGE AT CARMEL DEL MAR HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION** property while making association living a pleasant experience for everyone.

The Association concept is an ingenious device for engaging able people to manage the Community's assets. The advantage of a planned development is that the authority, as well as the responsibility for maintaining the Property, is retained by those with a vested interest in the Community's welfare--the **Property Owners**.

Living in a planned development can be a happy and rewarding experience. A planned development helps ensure that the original planning concepts and design that went into creating the Community are preserved, protected, maintained and enhanced.

## EVERYONE BENEFITS FROM AN EFFECTIVE ASSOCIATION !

Each Owner should have received a copy of the Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions (CC&R's), Articles of Incorporation and the Bylaws for CANYON RIDGE AT CARMEL DEL MAR HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION. Along with the Rules and Regulations and Architectural Review Guidelines, that the Board can modify and distribute periodically, these are the governing documents. Please become completely familiar with these publications, since they set forth in detail, the rights, duties and obligations of each Owner; and they, not this Handbook are the official documents which cover these rights. These Rules and Regulations *supplement* the CC&R's.

PLEASE READ THIS INFORMATION CAREFULLY AND BE CERTAIN THAT YOUR FAMILY, GUESTS AND TENANTS UNDERSTAND THE RULES AND REGULATIONS ENTIRELY. If there are any questions or if you do not have copies of the Association's Governing Documents, please contact the Management Company in writing.

In order to maintain a responsible and successful Community, the Governing Documents must be observed. They insure the enjoyment of your Community and the continuing appreciation of your individual investments. We trust that your knowledge of this information will enhance your daily enjoyment of your new residence at **Canyon Ridge**.

#### **GENERAL INFORMATION**

The purpose of your Homeowners Association is to protect, operate and maintain the Property and assets of **CANYON RIDGE** for the mutual benefit of all Owners. Your cooperation is essential in order to accomplish these purposes; and common sense and consideration for your neighbors are the keys to its success.

Each Owner is a member of the **CANYON RIDGE AT CARMEL DEL MAR HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION**, and Owner participation is both necessary and encouraged. Residential responsibility, cooperation and action have many rewards. One is that the Community continues to be a showcase long after all the homes are sold because the quality of the Community is preserved, maintained and enhanced.

#### **ASSESSMENTS**

Assessment payments are the life-blood of any community association. The Association simply cannot protect the value of the Owner's property unless it has funds to maintain the Project. The only significant source of funds for the Association is the monthly assessment paid by all Owners (the Association receives a small amount of interest income, and occasional income from other sources, but it is nominal). If assessment payments are not made, the Association cannot function.

The assessments that you pay are used to operate and maintain the Project on your behalf. Use of such funds is strongly regulated by state law. For example, some of each month's assessment pays for current maintenance (such as lawn mowing or pool cleaning) while other funds are set aside into a state-mandated reserve account to pay for repair or replacement of assets with an expected life of more than one year (such as street paving and the front entry gates). That way, when a "big ticket" item needs replacing, the Association has accumulated the funds to pay for it and does not have to resort to a special assessment. The Association has a professional consultant who reviews the reserves and recommends adjustments for inflation and other changes in costs.

All Owners in the Project share in the responsibility for and the benefit from the assessments we pay. Failure by any Owner to pay assessments as they come due affects every other Owner, and for this reason, your Association has adopted a strict collections policy regarding late assessment payments. This Delinquency Policy is described fully on the next page, but in general, you should know that the Association will aggressively pursue late payments, the delinquent Owner will have to pay all collection costs, he/she may be sued, and ultimately may lose his/her home in a foreclosure sale.

If you have questions regarding this policy, or if you anticipate a delay in any assessment payment, notify the Association *in advance* by calling the Management Company.

#### DELINQUENCY POLICY REGARDING PAYMENT OF ASSESSMENTS

As Required by Civil Code Section 1365

The following are the normal procedures used by the Association. How ever, the board reserves the right to act more quickly if it believes it is warranted, so long as the Association observes at least the minimum time limits set by law and our governing documents.

1<sup>st</sup> Month Delinquent (30 days) - Balance forward appears on monthly statement. Statement indicates that any balance over 30 days past due is subject to legal action.

 $2^{nd}$  Month Delinquent (60 days) - Balance forward appears on the monthly statement. Homeowner is sent final impending lien letter via certified mail and regular mail. The lien signature pages are requested to be signed by the Board of Directors at the board meeting when the homeowner is 60 days past due. Property deeds are ordered in preparation of filing the assessment liens.

3<sup>rd</sup> Month Delinquent (90 days) - Balance forward appears on the monthly statement. Assessment lien is filed against the property and a copy of the lien is sent from the county recorder to the Owner. Lien cost and interest penalties are added to the account balance.

 $4^{th}$  Month Delinquent (120 days) - Balance forward appears on the monthly statement. Homeowner is sent preliminary foreclosure letter.

5<sup>th</sup> Month Delinquent (150 days) - Balance forward appears on the monthly statement. Account file is sent to attorney and attorney files appropriate legal action. Attorney fees are added to the account.

Service Charge Policy - Accounts are considered due on the first of each month, in advance. They are considered delinquent on the 15<sup>th</sup> of each month. The monthly statement indicates the terms. Service charges are posted on the 15<sup>th</sup> day of the delinquency and the charges appear on the new statement. The computer assesses a service charge on all accounts with a balance equal to or greater than the current monthly assessment fee (CC&R's page 29 section 19).

#### **INSURANCE INFORMATION**

The Association complies with the Davis-Sterling Common Interest Development Act by providing notice to all Owners regarding insurance coverage. All insurance policies (or certificates) showing the premiums that have been paid and details of the policy shall be retained by the Association and open for inspection by Owners during regular business hours at the management company.

Each Owner shall separately insure the interior contents and walls of their unit against loss by fire or other casualty. Each Owner shall be responsible to pay the premiums for insurance covering their interior contents and walls and any deductible amount for any loss to their Residential Unit Envelope. In the event any insurance policy deductible amount relating to an Owner's property loss is charged to the Association, the Owner shall reimburse the Association upon written demand for the amount charged to the Association. No Owner shall insure their interior contents and walls in any manner which would cause any diminution in insurance proceeds from the master policy. Should any Owners violate this provision, they shall be responsible to the Association for any diminution.

The Board of Directors encourages all Owners to carefully read the master policy of the community in order to assess whether or not the policy you have purchased includes adequate coverage for your Residential Unit Envelope, living unit and personal liabilities.

#### FINANCIAL AUDITS / BUDGETS

Financial audits or reviews are prepared by an independent accountant at the end of each fiscal year and are mailed to Owners of record upon completion. Additionally an annual budget is prepared by the Board of Directors that is also mailed to Owners of record.

#### COMMON MAINTENANCE AREA PROBLEMS

To report non-emergency problems related to the Common Maintenance Areas, please contact the Management Company in writing or by using the Customer Service form Exhibit "C" on page 43.

If the emergency situation is one which involves the Common Maintenance Area, please report the incident as soon as possible.

## -THANK YOU FOR YOUR COOPERATION-

#### **ASSOCIATION MEETINGS**

The Association is governed by a Board of Directors. The Board of Directors holds regular meetings of the Board of Directors bi-monthly or as deemed necessary. Please contact the Management Company for the date, time and location of the next meeting. Notification of meetings will also be provided by the Homeowners Association through various means. The responsibility of the Board of Directors is to maintain, protect and enhance the Common Maintenance Area Property and Community.

Homeowners are encouraged to attend meetings of the Board of Directors. With the exception of Executive Sessions, Regular and Special meetings of the Board are open for observation to all Members. Members who are not on the Board, however, may not participate in any discussion unless by invitation of a Board Member after the conclusion of the Home Owner forum. The nature of all business to be considered in executive session shall first be announced in open session.

Consultants have been employed on an as-needed basis to guide and assist the Board of Directors in fulfilling their responsibilities and in doing an audit each year. Consultants are generally employed in the following areas:

Landscape
Finance
Insurance
General Common Area Maintenance
Legal

Notice of the date, time and location of the Annual Meeting of the Members will be mailed to the Owners of record, prior to the meeting, at the address of each residence or to the mailing address designated in writing by any Owner. In order to establish a quorum so that business can be conducted, it is imperative that Owners either attend in person or submit their ballot. To avoid surprises at membership meetings, no item that is appropriate for a vote of the Owners may be presented at any membership meeting, either by the Board or the Owners, unless that item has been contained in the notice of that meeting and included on any ballot circulated for that meeting.

#### GENERAL RULES AND REGULATIONS

#### **INTRODUCTION**

The rules and regulations contained herein are issued by the Board of Directors as authorized by the governing documents of the Homeowners Association. This is a **supplement** to the **CANYON RIDGE AT CARMEL DEL MAR HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION CC&R's and Bylaws.** In the event of any conflict between these Rules and Regulations and the aforementioned documents, the provisions of the CC&R's shall prevail.

The Board of Directors shall adopt appropriate Rules and Regulations concerning the Association. Notification of any proposed changes to the Rules and Regulations will be provided to all Homeowners in accordance with California Civil Code. Neither an Owner, its family, contract purchasers, lessees or tenants, nor their guests, invitees or licensees, shall violate any of the CC&R's, the Bylaws or the Rules and Regulations of the Association or the resolutions of the Board.

The Rules and Regulations are intended as a guide for the conduct and activities of all Owners, tenants, residents and their guests. Each Owner or resident living within the Community and using the facilities is entitled to maximum pleasure without annoyance or interference from others.

The Association falls under the jurisdiction of the City of San Diego, and all ordinances and codes apply. Each home shall be used for single-family residential purposes only. Conducting a business of any kind on the premises is forbidden, unless such business fulfills the requirements contained in the CC&R's, Article IV, Section 2, Commercial Activity.

#### **CHANGES IN RULES AND REGULATIONS**

The Board of Directors may, in accordance with the Bylaws, alter, amend, revoke or add to these Rules and Regulations for the preservation of safety and order within the Community, for its care and cleanliness and for the protection of the Community's reputation. When notice of any such alteration, amendment, revocation or addition is given to any Owner or resident, it shall have the same force and effect as if originally made a part of the Rules and Regulations.

Owners, including absentee Owners, are responsible for ensuring that tenants and guests abide by these Rules and Regulations. OWNERS MUST PROVIDE A COPY OF THESE RULES AND REGULATIONS TO THEIR TENANTS. Additional copies are available from the Management Company.

#### **OWNER'S COMPLIANCE**

- 1. All Owners, residents and guests are required to abide by the provisions of the CC&R's, the Bylaws and the established Rules and Regulations. The Board of Directors may lawfully amend decisions and resolutions from time to time. Owners are held responsible for the actions of the tenants, guests and other residents of their home. Anyone refusing to abide by these rules may face corrective action decided by the Board of Directors.
- 2. The Management Company, acting on behalf of the Association, has been instructed by the Board of Directors to require the compliance of persons on the **CANYON RIDGE AT CARMEL DEL MAR HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION** properties with the provisions of the Rules and Regulations, CC&R's and Bylaws. If there is a violation, please contact the Management Company in writing.
- 3. Violations of the rules and regulations:
  - a. IT IS THE RIGHT AND DUTY OF EACH RESIDENT TO REPORT VIOLATIONS IN WRITING TO THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS THROUGH THE MANAGEMENT COMPANY.
  - b. Indications of or actual violations will be brought to the attention of the Owner and resident in writing by the Management Company following the policies established by the Board of Directors. For failure to correct the violation, the Owner could be subject to legal fees or special assessment. Further failure to correct the violation may cause legal action to be taken. All expenses incurred by the Association to correct the situation will be the responsibility of the Owner and they will be billed to the owner.

Please read the **CANYON RIDGE AT CARMEL DEL MAR HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION** Rules and Regulations carefully. If you unknowingly break any rule, and the Property Manager or a Director brings it to your attention, please respect their wishes, as they are acting on behalf of the Association.

#### **COMMUNITY RELATIONS**

#### **LIABILITY OF OWNER**

No activity is permitted which would damage or deface the grounds, walkways, and improvements in the Common Maintenance Area. This includes the destruction of lawns, shrubs, trees, sprinklers, light fixtures, walls, etc. Individuals who are responsible for such damage to the Association's property will be expected to fully reimburse the Association for all expenses incurred in the replacement or restoration of damaged items or property caused by themselves, members of their families, their guests, tenants, pets, contractors, sub-contractors, etc. Owners are held responsible for the actions of their tenants and guests and may be assessed for their violations of the Rules and Regulations.

In case of a partial or total destruction of a residence or Common Maintenance Area, the Owner shall, in such event, reconstruct it as soon as it is reasonably practical, in accordance with the original plans and specifications or approved modifications thereof.

#### **COMMON AREA EQUIPMENT**

Common Maintenance Area equipment, i.e., time clocks, watering systems, gates, entry systems, locks, etc., are to be adjusted and set by authorized personnel only, to avoid breakage, and not by residents.

#### **DESTRUCTION OF PROPERTY**

As applied to a residence specifically, the Owner shall reconstruct it as soon as it is reasonably practical, in accordance with the original plans and specification or approved modifications authorized by the Architectural/Landscaping Design Review Committee.

#### **ENFORCEMENT**

One of the primary functions of the Association is to ensure that its policies and procedures are observed by all Owners. The objective of enforcement is to preserve the value of the Project, as well as to ensure that Owners are treated fairly, and that everyone knows what to expect. The Association will make an effort to identify violations of the Rules and other governing documents and will notify Owners in writing if a violation is observed. Owners are encouraged to report any violations.

In the unusual instance when a violation cannot be resolved easily, the Association has adopted a strict policy of uniform, consistent enforcement. Since violation enforcement is a cost that is borne by all of the Owners in the Project, the Association will make every

effort to recover the costs of enforcement from the Owners involved, including attorney fees.

The Board reserves the right to proceed to court or some other appropriate enforcement action, if the procedures set forth in this section could create an unreasonable delay or could create any immediate or irreparable harm to the Association or other owners.

To guarantee that the Governing Documents are applied fairly and consistently, the Association has set forth this procedural policy of enforcement. It is the policy of the Association not to discriminate among Owners. For clarity, an *Activity* violation shall mean one such as speeding, illegal parking, dog urinating on common area lawns, etc. Examples of a *Physical Problem* violation would be unauthorized trash dumping or object that needs removing, removal of an illegal sign, non-approved screen door that needs to be removed, improper paint colors, etc.

#### **ACTIVITY (see definition above) VIOLATION ENFORCEMENT**

- 1. If an Owner is believed to be in violation of the Rules or other governing documents of the Association, the Board of Directors will send a warning letter notifying that Owner of the violation, and asking the Owner to discontinue the Activity that is in violation. The Owner should respond in writing to this letter within ten (10) days to the Association's Management Company to explain the situation, or cease the Activity that generated the violation. In almost all cases, the process will end at this point.
- 2. If the Activity that generated the violation does not immediately cease and the Owner has not responded in writing to explain the situation, or if the response is not satisfactory to the Board, the Owner will be called to attend a Homeowner Hearing before the Board. The Association shall give the Owner notice at least ten (10) days prior to the date of the hearing, either by personal delivery or first-class mail, at the Owner's last known address, as shown in the Association's records. If the Owner has not given an address to the Association, the Owner's address will be presumed to be the address of the Owner's property in the Association. The notice shall contain, at a minimum, the date, time and place of the hearing, the nature of the alleged violation for which the Owner may be disciplined, and a statement that the Owner has a right to attend the hearing and may address the Board at the hearing, either in person or in writing, at the Owner's option. The notice shall also inform the Owner that, after the hearing, the Board will determine whether any discipline should be imposed and, if so, the what the discipline will be.
- 3. To preserve decorum and avoid embarrassment to anyone, the Board will conduct all such hearings in executive session.
- 4. If, following the Homeowner Hearing, an Owner is found to be in violation for a first repeat Activity violation, the Board will impose a \$50.00 fine on the Owner's

Homeowner Association account. The Board shall inform the Owner, in writing, of its decision and the discipline imposed, if any, within fifteen (15) days after the date of the hearing, or within such other time period as may be provided in Civil Code Section 1363, as amended from time to time. The Board shall give the notice of its decision, either by personal delivery or first-class mail. However, the effective date of the discipline imposed shall not be any earlier than five (5) days after the date of the hearing, or until receipt of the written notice of decision, whichever occurs later. An owner shall be deemed to have received a notice of decision either upon the date of personal delivery or two (2) business days after mailing such notice by first class mail, postage prepaid, whichever occurs first.

5. Fines for additional Activity violations within 90 days of the first warning letter will double to \$100. Any fines not paid will result in legal action. Fines and collection costs will be assessed to you're the Owner's Homeowner Association account.

#### PHYSICAL PROBLEM (see definition above) ENFORCEMENT

- 1. If an Owner is believed to be in violation of the Rules or other governing documents of the Association, the Board of Directors will send a courtesy notice notifying that Owner of the violation, and asking the Owner to correct the Physical Problem. The Owner should respond in writing to this letter within ten (10) days to the Association's Management Company to explain the situation. In almost all cases, the process will end at this point.
- 2. If the Physical Problem is not resolved within ten (10) days after the first written notice, and the Owner has not responded in writing to explain the situation, or if the response is not satisfactory to the Board, the Owner will be called to attend a Hearing before the Board.
- 3. The Association shall give the Owner notice at least ten (10) days prior to the date of the hearing, either by personal delivery or first-class mail, at the Owner's last known address, as shown in the Association's records. If the Owner has not given an address to the Association, the Owner's address will be presumed to be the address of the Owner's property in the Association. The notice shall contain, at a minimum, the date, time and place of the hearing, the nature of the alleged violation for which the Owner may be disciplined, and a statement that the Owner has a right to attend the hearing and may address the Board at the hearing, either in person or in writing, at the Owner's option. The notice shall also inform the Owner that, after the hearing, the Board will determine whether any discipline should be imposed and, if so, that the discipline will include:
  - a. The setting of a "cure date," *i.e.* a date by which the Physical Problem must be corrected.
  - b. Notice that, if the Physical Problem is not corrected by the "cure date," the Association will assess the Owner's Homeowner Association account \$50 for the first month, or any fraction thereof, after the cure date that the Physical Problem continues uncorrected.
  - c. Notice that, if the Physical Problem remains uncorrected, the fine will double to \$100 in the next month or fraction thereof, \$200 in the next month or fraction thereof, and finally \$400

in the next month and each subsequent month or any fraction thereof, that the Physical Problem continues uncorrected.

- 4. To preserve decorum and avoid embarrassment to anyone, the Board will conduct all such hearings in executive session.
- 5. If, following the Homeowner Hearing, an Owner is found to be in violation for a Physical Problem, the Board shall inform the Owner, in writing, of its decision and the discipline, if any, to be imposed. The Board shall give the notice of its decision, either by personal delivery or first-class mail, within fifteen (15) days after the date of the hearing, or within such other time period as may be provided in Civil Code Section 1363, as amended from time to time. An owner shall be deemed to have received a notice of decision either upon the date of personal delivery or two (2) business days after mailing such notice by first class mail, postage prepaid, whichever occurs first.
- 6. The discipline in the written notice of decision shall include any "cure date" established by the Board and the schedule of fines that the Board will levy until the Physical Problem is corrected, as provided in Paragraph 3 above. The "cure date" shall not be any earlier than five (5) days after the date of the hearing, or until receipt of the written notice of decision, whichever occurs later.
- 7. If the Owner believes the Physical Problem has been cured, the Owner must give notice, in writing, to the Association, that the Physical Problem has been cured. The Association will then verify whether or not the Owner has cured the Physical Problem. If the Association verifies that the Physical Problem is cured, the discipline will cease as of the date the Association receives such written notice from the Owner.

Please note that during any period of time that a violation is being resolved, owners are still responsible for total payment of all Association dues and any other community assessments as may be imposed.

#### SCHEDULE OF FINES

Notice Type of Violation	Amount
1 <sup>st</sup> notice Activity/Physical Problem	\$ 0
2 <sup>nd</sup> notice Activity	\$ 50
2 <sup>nd</sup> notice Physical Problem	\$ 0
	and set
	cure
	date
Unresolved Physical Problem – after cure date	
1st month (or part) after cure date	\$ 50
2nd month (or part) after cure date	\$ 100
3rd month (or part) after cure date	\$ 200
4th month after cure date (or part)	\$ 400
Each subsequent month after 4th month (or part)	\$ 400
3 <sup>rd</sup> notice Activity (within 90 days of 1 <sup>st</sup> notice)	\$ 100

#### **SPECIAL NOTICE**

Should a violation occur which imposes financial obligation on the Association, then the party responsible for said violation shall reimburse, by way of a special assessment, the Association for this financial obligation. For example, the damage to a fence, wall, tree, lawn or any other common property shall be repaired by the Association and the expense of the repair shall be charged to those who committed the act in direct conflict with CC&R's, Bylaws and Rules and Regulations of the Association.

#### **ALTERNATIVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION**

The Association or any Owner has the right to bring a lawsuit to enforce all restrictions, conditions, covenants, liens and charges in the CC&R's, as well as these Rules. However, according to California law, most disputes between Owners and the Association involving the Governing Documents must be submitted to alternative dispute resolution (such as mediation or arbitration), before a lawsuit may be filed. The Association distributes notice of the requirements for alternative dispute resolution annually. The losing party may be required to pay the attorney fees of the prevailing party, as well as other costs.

#### **NOISE AND NUISANCES**

Under California Civil code Section 3479, a nuisance is anything that "is injurious to health, or is indecent or offensive to the senses, or an obstruction to the free use of the property, so as to interfere with the comfortable enjoyment of life or property. Noise and other nuisances, such as cooking fumes or smoke, occur in every community. Owners are encouraged to be tolerant of occasional noise and other minor disruptions and to be sensitive to the fact that everyone in the Project lives in relatively close proximity to their neighbors. Because the majority of our homes do not have full size driveways and the streets are narrow, noises tend to be amplified. Noise and other nuisances therefore must be kept to an absolute minimum.

The Association has only limited authority to respond to noise and other nuisances. While the Association will notify Owners when a complaint is received, the Association cannot intervene unless an Owner's conduct is a direct violation of the CC&R's. In instances involving just two Owners, especially subjective and hard to quantify nuisances, such as loud music heard through a wall, The Association has no authority to attempt to force an Owner to do, or not do something. *The Association cannot act as a landlord would act.* 

The Association will respond to any issue that it determines to be a specific violation of the CC&R's. The Board of Directors will independently evaluate each situation to determine whether the conduct in question is within the Association's area of authority. The Association will then notify the parties involved in writing, request that the problem be rectified, and may also request the individuals to participate in mediation or arbitration.

Above all, please make every effort to avoid disrupting your neighbor's quiet use and enjoyment of their homes. Following are some simple guidelines that will greatly enhance the living environment at Canyon Ridge for all Owners:

- 1. Notify your neighbors before you have a party or a barbecue that may involve music or loud talking/voices.
- 2. Please be considerate of those living close to you and keep noise levels as low as possible. Observe quiet hours in the early mornings before most people have started their days and in the evenings when people are sleeping, especially on week nights. Nothing shall be done that disrupts the Community's tranquility or interferes with the quiet enjoyment of other occupants.
- 3. Owners should explain to their family members, tenants and guests that they should not unnecessarily disturb other residents. Owners are responsible for any damage caused by their family members, tenants and guests and/or guests. This includes damage to any of the Association's Common Maintenance Area and facilities.

- 4. The placement of portable sports apparatus such as basketball hoops, hockey goal posts, etc upon any streets is prohibited at any time. All such equipment must be kept completely within each owner's driveway or yards. All such sports apparatus must be portable and must be stored indoors overnight.
- 5. Radios, stereos, televisions, musical instruments, party activities, car horns, repeated false alarms from car alarms and other noise sources must be restricted at all times, to a level that is not disturbing to other residents.
- 6. No accumulation of rubbish or debris of any kind will be permitted on any Residential Unit Envelope so as to permit odors or pests to develop or to render any Residential Unit Envelope unsightly, unsanitary, offensive or detrimental to any other Residential Unit Envelope.
- 7. No clothing, household fabrics or other unsightly articles, that would be visible to your neighbors, shall be hung, dried or aired on any portion of the property or on the Common Maintenance Area.
- 8. Garments, rugs or similar items shall not be hung from windows or the facades of the Project.
- 9. It is the Owner's responsibility to use the City of San Diego established program for the removal and proper disposal of toxic and hazardous waste products. Toxic chemicals or hydrocarbon compounds such as gasoline, motor oil, antifreeze solvent, paints, paint thinners, wood preservatives and other such fluids shall not be discharged into any street, public or private, or into storm drains or storm water conveyance systems or anywhere else in the Common Maintenance Area.
- 10. Use and disposal of pesticides, fungicides, herbicides, insecticides, fertilizers and other chemical treatments shall meet Federal, State, County and City requirements as prescribed on their respective containers.
- 11. Driveways must be kept clean at all times and free of oil, rust, and other spots or stains. You may not park or leave your vehicle unattended in your driveway especially if your car extends into the sidewalk or street. Any vehicle maintenance, except for washing, in your driveway is prohibited.
- 12. Exterior fires are strictly prohibited, except barbecue fires contained within receptacles specifically designed to contain fire. Fire pits or another type of receptacle for a fire must be approved in advance by the Board of Directors. Burning of leaves or any other material is strictly prohibited.
- 13. The use of power tools is prohibited prior to 8 a.m. or after 9 p.m.
- 14. Vehicles leaking oil and other fluids shall not be parked in Common Maintenance Areas at any time.

For corrective action, violations may be reported, in writing, to the Board of Directors by any Owner or resident through the Management Company. Any activity, which constitutes disturbing the peace or creating a public nuisance, as reasonably determined by the Board, is prohibited. Noise and other sources of irritation will be considered nuisances if they unreasonably offend, disturb or annoy persons of ordinary sensitivity and sensibility.

#### TRASH REGULATIONS

- 1. All trash, garbage, rubbish and other waste shall be deposited in the proper receptacles for that purpose as approved by the City of San Diego or other Public Agency.
- 2. No weeds, rubbish, debris, objects or materials of any kind shall be placed or permitted to accumulate upon any Residential Unit Envelope which will render such portion unsanitary, unsightly, offensive or detrimental to any other Residential Unit Envelope in the vicinity thereof or its occupants.
- 3. Sanitary containers may remain curbside for a period not to exceed twenty-four (24) hours before and after the regular scheduled pick-up.
- 4. No rubbish, trash, garbage, waste or recyclable matter shall be kept or permitted upon any portion of the Common Maintenance Area, except in sanitary containers located in appropriate areas screened and concealed from view.
- 5. No Owner shall permit any odor to arise so as to render any Residential Unit Envelope unsanitary, unsightly, offensive or detrimental to any other Residential Unit Envelope in the vicinity, or to its occupants.
- 6. Our waste disposal company does not pick up large discarded items such as old furniture, etc. The disposal of these items is the sole responsibility of the Owner to remove from the premises and discard of at their discretion.
- 7. No trash or debris is to be left in any area that is visible to others such as walkways, patios, Common Maintenance Area, etc.
- 8. Owners are responsible for picking up their own trash spilled on Common Maintenance Areas, either by themselves or the waste company and disposing of it in sanitary containers.

# OWNERS WILL BE ASSESSED FOR ANY CLEAN-UP SERVICES PROVIDED BY THE ASSOCIATION.

#### **SWIMMING POOL AND SPA**

The recreational areas are primarily for the use and enjoyment of the Residents. The use of these facilities by a Guest is a privilege. The Owners are held responsible for any damage or misconduct attributable to their families, Tenants and Guests, both financially and personally. **Owners transfer all rights to use of recreational facilities when their units are occupied by Tenants**.

- 1. Guests must be accompanied by a Resident at all times when using the facilities.
- 2. Any and all trash or waste is to be deposited in the cans provided. Please dispose of all waste items appropriately.
- 3. No glass of any kind will be permitted within the pool or spa confines. Plates, beverage containers or other such items must be of an unbreakable material. This includes lotion bottles or drinking tumblers.
- 4. No eating, drinking, or smoking while in the pool or spa.
- 5. Smokers should take every precaution not to disturb the non-smokers near them.
- 6. Please be thoughtful and considerate of your neighbors. General rules of good conduct should be observed at all times. Unsafe or offensive conduct is prohibited. This includes, but is not limited to, running, pushing, cannon-balling, excessive splashing or boisterous behavior in the pool or spa areas. Radio volumes and voices should be kept at a minimum level. This is especially important during late evening and early morning hours. The noise level must be kept to your personal area only, so as not to disturb others.
- 7. Pool and spa hours are:

## 8 a.m. - 9 p.m. Sunday through Thursday 9 a.m. - 11 p.m. Friday and Saturday

- 8. Usual and customary swimming attire is required. Cut-offs or blue jeans do not meet this requirement. Street clothing will not be permitted in the pool or spa.
- 9. Individuals or groups must not occupy the pool or spa or adjoining areas to the effective exclusion of others. This would include, water polo games, floating toy games, playing loud music, large parties of outside guests that occupy the majority of the pool chairs.
- 10. Towels, clothing and other items must be removed when exiting the pool/spa area.

11. Because of the danger it presents to the equipment, no Styrofoam objects, hair pins or clips are to be used or worn in the pool or spa.

#### LIFE SAVING EQUIPMENT IS FOR EMERGENCY USE ONLY.

- 12. Keys must not be duplicated or loaned to friends. Replacement keys are \$50.00 and can be obtained from the Management Company.
- 13. It is the responsibility of each Resident to ensure that children under the age of 14 are at all times under the direct supervision of a designated responsible adult (18 years of age or older) while in the pool and spa areas.
- 14. There shall be no rowdiness, noise, jumping or interference with other pool or spa users.

#### CHILDREN UNDER 14 ARE NOT ALLOWED IN THE POOL OR SPA WITHOUT ADULT SUPERVISION.

- 15. Throwing of non-pool designed, non-floating items, such as rocks, marbles, coins and the like into the pool or spa is prohibited.
- 16. Animals are not allowed in the pool or spa areas at any time. Violations of this rule could result in a clean-up and sanitation assessment to the pet owner.
- 17. Persons with open cuts and/or wounds are not permitted in the pool or spa. Anyone having a skin disease, sore or infected eyes, nasal or ear discharges, or any communicable disease may not enter the pool or spa.
- 18. Persons using non-waterproof suntan lotions may not enter the pool or spa unless they shower off excess lotion.
- 19. Adjustment of any control regulating the pool or spa, lights or other common service is **PROHIBITED** as is entry into the filter/heater equipment storage room.
- 20. Absolutely no foreign substances such as bubble bath, soap, beer, etc. may be added to the pool or spa. Likewise anyone who is incontinent or otherwise incapable of controlling bodily functions should not use the pool or spa. Plastic pants or other "waterproof" garments are not sufficient to prevent pool contamination. Persons observed doing so will be assessed the cost of draining, cleaning, refilling and other costs incurred due to pool or spa damage.
- 21. Entry to the pool area shall be through the gate only. Climbing over the fence or gate is prohibited. The gate must be closed and locked at all times when not in use.
- 22. Bicycles, roller skates/blades, or skateboards are not permitted in the pool or spa area.

- 23. Pool furniture is to be used on the decks around the pool, spa and restroom areas. Please do not remove furniture from the pool area. Chairs and chaises can not be "saved" by the placement of towels or other personal items upon them.
- 24. All posted regulations must be obeyed. Anyone not abiding by the posted rules may be asked to leave the pool or spa areas by any Owner or the Professional Manager.
- 25. Upon arrival of the pool or spa maintenance crew, pool or spa users are asked to temporarily vacate the pool or spa areas until cleaning is completed.

#### **WARNING:**

OVER USE OF SPA MAY BE PHYSICALLY HARMFUL.
INDIVIDUALS WITH HEART CONDITIONS OR THAT ARE PREGNANT
SHOULD CONSULT THEIR PHYSICIANS BEFORE EXTENSIVE USE OF SPA.
SPA TIME EXCEEDING FIFTEEN (15) MINUTES COULD
BE HAZARDOUS TO YOUR HEALTH.

## **ATTENTION!**

USE THE POOL AND SPA AT YOUR OWN RISK.

THE ASSOCIATION DOES NOT EMPLOY A LIFEGUARD, AND CANNOT GUARANTEE
THE SAFETY OF ANYONE USING THE POOL OR SPA FACILITIES.

#### **RESPONSIBILITY FOR PETS**

For most people, their pets are part of their family. Therefore, this policy is a reflection of the importance of pets, while it is also an attempt to balance the concerns of the Association and all of the Owners. Residents who are disturbed by any animal, however, are urged to contact the pet owner to resolve the matter. Issues involving pets that affect the Association should be reported to the Board of Directors by contacting the Management Company and/or Animal Control (See Emergency/Useful numbers). The Association reserves the right to expel or control any pet, which becomes a nuisance.

- 1. No animals, livestock, insects, poultry, or other animals of any kind shall be kept in any Residential Unit Envelope except usual and ordinary domestic dogs, cats, aquarium fish, and caged birds, provided that they are not kept, bred, or raised for commercial purposes or in unreasonable quantities or sizes. (Unreasonable quantities shall ordinarily mean more than three (3) pets, two (2) of the same species, per Residential Unit Envelope).
- 2. Each Owner shall be responsible for cleaning up any excrement or other unclean sanitary condition caused by that (those) pets. Any litter deposited by pets on lawns, sidewalks, streets or other Common Maintenance Areas must be removed immediately by the owner of the animal involved. Any damage caused by an animal shall be repaired/replaced at the animal owner's expense. This includes, but is not limited to, lawn and plant damage, stucco staining, claw mark damages, etc.
- 3. No pets are permitted within the fenced pool or spa area.
- 4. All animals must be kept within an enclosure, yard or patio or on a leash held by a person capable of controlling the animal at all times when outside the individual living quarters, per the San Diego County Ordinance.
- 5. Residents are responsible and liable for any personal injury or property damage caused by their pets. If the pet owner is a tenant, guest or invitee, the Owner of the residence is liable.
- 6. Generally, dogs or other pets shall not be allowed on any Common Maintenance Area property, except as may be permitted by Rules adopted by the Board. No dogs are to be tied to trees, stakes, or any exterior building structure.
- 7. **DO NOT** allow animals to urinate on plants, lawns or shrubs.
- 8. Violations should be submitted to the Board of Directors through the Management Company. Owners will be subject to fines for non-compliance.
- 9. Legal action will be taken against Owners of pets that make excessive noise.
- 10. All dogs kept within the Community shall have a current license and nametag attached to their collar at all times when in the Common Maintenance Area. Loose, unattended dogs,

cats, or other animals without a nametag shall be reported to the Animal Control Division for pickup.

- 11. No structure for the housing or confinement of any animal or bird shall be maintained so as to be visible from any neighboring property, when viewed from ground level height and/or the top of any existing fence or fencing.
- 12. Human assistance dogs, e.g. Seeing Eye dogs, may be considered exempt from the above rules.
- 13. Please remember that coyotes and large owls frequent the open spaces surrounding our community especially in the evenings, at night and early morning hours. Your cats and small dogs look like a tasty meal to them. For your pets' protection, keep them under your control at all times.
- 14. It is highly recommended that no pet food be left outside, especially overnight, as it attracts unwanted rodents and other wild animals.

#### VEHICLE AND PARKING REGULATIONS

Parking is an important issue in virtually all community associations. Our community is especially affected because we have no street parking, and except for a few, no driveways of adequate size for parking of vehicles. While Owners will always have a garage in which to park their cars, guests' vehicles must be accommodated. The Association has made every effort to balance the needs of all Owners in adopting the following policy; however, everyone may be inconvenienced from time to time. For the safety of everyone concerned the speed limit will be strictly enforced. Refer to Article IV, Section 11 of the CC&R's for further detail.

For clarification, a *Guest Parking Space* is one clearly marked on the curb or pavement "GUEST ONLY". A *Community Parking Space* would include all other remaining parking spaces clearly marked on the curb or pavement "PERMIT ONLY", except those designated "Handicapped".

- 1. Designated GUEST spaces are for guest parking only. Definition of "guest" includes construction workers, repair persons, housekeepers, family and friends. Guest vehicles may park in designated guest parking spaces for (7) overnight visits in any 30 day period unless arrangements are made with the management company. A person shall not be considered a guest if the person is a regular overnight visitor of a resident. Residents parking in designated GUEST spaces will be subject to immediate towing without warning.
- 2. All resident vehicles, whether parked inside the garage or in a community parking space, are required to be registered with the Association and assigned a parking sticker. Registration forms may be obtained from the management company. Resident vehicles parked in a community space without displaying an assigned sticker are subject to immediate towing. New homeowners / residents are required to submit vehicle registration paperwork and obtain

parking stickers within 14 days of residency at Canyon Ridge. Parking stickers are to be adhered to the driver's side rear bumper *or* taped to the inside of the rear driver's side window.

- 3. Owners' use of **ONE** Community parking space is allowed only after the garage is being used to park the number of cars for which it was originally designed. Should an owner/resident own a 4<sup>th</sup> vehicle, they may apply for use of a second common area space, at a cost of \$50 per month. This option is also available to owners/residents with a vehicle that cannot fit inside the garage due to its length. This fee would be billed in addition to the regular monthly assessment and the homeowner's account must be current / in good standing. Accounts with an outstanding balance of 60 days or more will result in the sticker becoming void. A maximum of four (4) resident vehicles may be parked within the community. Community parking spaces are on a "first come first served" basis.
- 4. Community parking spaces shall be used solely for parking of noncommercial passenger vehicles (usage and intent shall determine whether or not a vehicle is considered "commercial", rather than the fact that it has, or does not have, commercial license plates). Exceptions are made for commercial vehicles that are driven by Owners such as "company" cars or trucks one (1) ton or less.
- 5. Vehicles may not park in the Community parking spaces that exceed 19' 6" in length and 7' 6" in width. Vehicles must fit completely into the spaces and not protrude into the street, onto the sidewalk, or render the adjoining spaces unusable. Our community parking spaces range in length from 16' to 18.5'. Any oversized vehicles will create a liability.
- 6. Owners and their guests are asked to properly maintain their vehicles to prevent any fluids from leaking onto the Community parking spaces. Vehicle fluids cause damage to the paving at the expense of the Homeowners Association. Any vehicle leaking fluids, or any non-operational vehicle, may not be parked in the Common Maintenance Areas at any time.
- 7. Each Owner shall keep his garage available for parking of permitted vehicles and shall not store any goods or materials, or recreational vehicle, if resident has two vehicles, nor convert the garage for other use if such storage or use would prevent the Owner from parking the number of vehicles in the garage for which it was originally designed and constructed. The garages shall be used for parking of automobiles only and shall not be permanently converted for living or recreational activities.
- 8. Owners are allowed a 60 day exemption period from their move-in date to clear their garages to accommodate the number of vehicles in the garage for which it was originally designed.
- 9. All Owners and their guests must comply with City of San Diego ordinances for permitted public parking.
- 10. Maximum speed for any vehicle on the property is 8 MILES PER HOUR.

- 11. You may not park or leave your vehicle unattended in your driveway if your car extends into the sidewalk or street.
- 12. Parking sideways in front of the garages is permitted ONLY for a brief period to actively load or unload a vehicle. These areas are fire lanes and sideways parking blocks sidewalks, impedes emergency vehicles and makes ingress / egress into parking spaces and neighboring garages difficult. Except for brief periods (10 minutes or less) to actively load / unload, VEHICLES PARKED IN THIS MANNER MAY BE TOWED WITHOUT WARNING!
- 13. All garage doors shall remain closed at all times, except as reasonably required for entry to and exit from the garage.
- 14. No mobile home (whether towed or self-powered, and whether designed for permanent residence or recreational use), trailers of any kind, truck (except three-quarter ton or small pick-up trucks without campers), un-mounted camper, boat or similar recreational vehicle, shall be kept, maintained, placed, constructed, remodeled, reconstructed or repaired upon any Residential Unit Envelope, driveway or parking space, nor shall any maintenance or repair of any motor vehicle be performed except within a building where totally isolated from public view.
- 15. No Owner, guest, tenant, agent, licensee or employee of any Owner shall park, leave or abandon any vehicle within the Community in such a manner as to impede or prevent ready ingress, egress and/or passage to or from public or private streets within the Community.
- 16. Dirt bikes or similar unlicensed vehicles may not be operated anywhere in the Project. Vehicles that are unusually loud must be operated at low RPM's, or removed from the Project before starting the engine.
- 17. The provisions of Article IV, Section 11 of the CC&R's shall not prohibit the Board from establishing Rules and Regulations which regulate or prohibit the parking of vehicles in or upon the Community.

#### RENTAL/LEASING REQUIREMENTS

- 1. All Owners shall have the right to lease their residence, provided that all such leases are in writing and provide that the lease is subject in all respects to the provisions of the current Rules and Regulations, the CC&R's and the Articles and Bylaws, and any amendments thereto governing the Association.
- 2. No short-term rentals or leases of less than thirty (30) days are allowed (See Article IV, Section 15 of the CC&R's). All residences are to be used for residential purposes only. Leasing for profession, trade or other non-residential use is not permitted within the Association. No Owner

may lease or permit subleases of less than the entire Condominium. All homes are to be used for single-family residential purposes only.

- 3. ALL OWNERS MUST PROVIDE, AT THEIR OWN EXPENSE, THEIR TENANTS WITH A COPY OF THE RULES AND REGULATIONS, AND ALL TENANTS MUST COMPLY WITH THESE REGULATIONS, THE CC&R's AND BYLAWS. Owners are held responsible for the actions and behavior of their tenants and guests and are financially liable for damage to the Association Property, equipment, Association fines, and for violations of the Rules and Regulations.
- 4. Any failure of the lessee to comply with the provisions of each such document shall constitute a default under the lease.
- 5. Owners are ultimately responsible for the proper repair and maintenance of their homes, including landscaping, even though that responsibility may have been delegated to the tenant.

#### **OBLIGATIONS OF OWNERS**

- 1. No Owner may avoid the obligation of membership in the Association by renunciation or abandonment of their Residential Unit Envelope, nor may an owner remove any such burden or obligation by assigning responsibility to a tenant, manager or any third person.
- 2. An Owner who leases their residence to any person or entity shall be responsible for assuring that the lessee comply with the CC&R's, Rules and Regulations, and Bylaws, including all easements, reservations, assessments, liens and charges created in accordance with the CC&R's and as amended and supplemented from time to time.
- 3. No Owner or other person may, via conveyance, transfer, or by any other action, terminate the Common Maintenance Area easement or sever their Residential Unit Envelope from the Association.

#### **HOLIDAY DECORATIONS**

The following holiday decorations policy has been created in order to maintain the high value of all of the homes in the Project, and to insure the safety of all the homes and Owners. Please help keep the Association safe and beautiful by following these guidelines.

- 1. The acceptable time frame for winter holiday decorations is from the day after Thanksgiving until January 10<sup>th</sup>. All other decorations must be displayed no more than 15 days prior to the day of the holiday, and must be removed within 5 days after the holiday.
- 2. No part of any structure's stucco, metal, or concrete may be penetrated, punctured or damaged in any way. There are a variety of alternatives to install holiday decorations. For example, front door wreath can be hung from the peep hole with a small wire or an over-the-door-top wreath hanger. Please use alternatives such as this, which will not damage or alter the buildings in any way.
- 3. All holiday lighting must have a "UL" or comparable rating. Outdoor lights must be designed for outdoor use.
- 4. Do not place holiday decorations on plants or trees in the Common Maintenance Area in such a way that damage/injury may be caused or that a liability hazard may result.
- 5. Please make every effort to insure that holiday lights do not disturb other Residents. Any disturbance caused by lighting or other decorations must be immediately rectified.

#### MANDATORY MAINTENANCE BY OWNER

- 1. Each Owner, at their sole cost and expense, shall maintain in good condition and repair the interior and exterior of their residence, including but not limited to roof penetrations, as well as all fixtures, fences, walls, sidewalks, walkways, driveways, yard drains, appliances and other portions of Owner's Residential Unit Envelope or Residence in good condition and repair and so that the same does not deteriorate so as to be dangerous, or to present a hazard, or nuisance to, or diminish the value and attractiveness of any other Residential Unit Envelope or the Community. The Board reserves the right to implement a maintenance schedule.
- 2. The Owner shall promptly repair and replace all broken glass, including doors and windows, maintain (including painting where appropriate) in good, attractive, safe and sanitary condition, and repair and replace if necessary, all roofs, exterior trim, floors, exterior and interior walls, ceilings, window frames, door frames, glass, screens and doors. Replacements of exterior doors, door frames, windows and window frames by an Owner, unless of the same colors, design and materials as established by original design, shall be subject to the approval of the Architectural/Landscaping Committee and/or Board of Directors.
- 3. All Owners shall landscape open portions of their Residential Unit Envelope within six (6) months from the date of close of escrow for the purchase of the Residential Unit Envelope, and shall maintain all landscaping installed and shall keep such area free from rubbish, litter and weeds. (See Process for Submittal of Landscape Plans and Home Improvements Plans Section).

- 4. If any fence or wall lies on or adjacent to the boundary between a Residential Unit Envelope and the Common Maintenance Area, the Association shall be responsible for its repair and replacement and for the maintenance of that portion which faces the Common Maintenance Area. The Owner shall maintain and landscape that portion which faces the Residence.
- 5. Each Owner is responsible to keep, maintain, water, plant and repair all slope banks, other than Common Maintenance Area slopes of the Association located on such Owner's Residential Unit Envelope, so as to prevent erosion and to create an attractive appearance.
- 6. With the exception of the Common Maintenance Area slopes of the Association, all landscaping of every kind and character including, but not limited to, shrubs, trees, grass and other plantings within any Residential Unit Envelope shall be neatly trimmed, properly cultivated and continuously maintained by the Owner thereof in a neat and orderly condition and in a manner to enhance its appearance.

#### **BUSINESS ACTIVITIES**

Except as permitted in Article VI, Section 2 of the CC&R's, no commercial enterprise, trade or activity shall be conducted on any Residential Unit Envelope in the Community, either directly or indirectly, unless it satisfies all of the following requirements:

- 1. The use shall be clearly incidental and secondary to the use of the dwelling as a Residence, such as maintaining a home office.
- 2. The use shall be conducted entirely within the Residence and carried on by the inhabitants only, i.e., there is no external evidence of such activity.
- 3. All activities shall be in conformance with all applicable governing agencies.
- 4. No article shall be sold or offered for sale from the Residential Unit Envelope, Residence or Common Maintenance Areas.
- 5. There shall be no display, no storage of materials or supplies, and no stock in trade commodity sold upon the premises except as provided in Article VI, Section 2 of the CC&R's.
- 6. The use shall not generate vehicular or pedestrian traffic in excess of that which is normally associated with single-family residential use and shall require no additional parking spaces. No professional equipment, apparatus or business equipment or trucks shall be kept or stored on the premises or Common Maintenance Areas
- 7. The use shall not involve any exterior indication of the home occupation or alteration of the Residence to adapt to the home occupation.
- 8. The existence or operation of such activities must not be apparent or detectable by sight, sound or smell from outside of the boundaries of the Residence.
- 9. The use shall not involve the use of an exterior sign and shall not create noise, odor, dust, fumes, vibrations, smoke, electrical interference or other interference with the residential use of the property.
- 10. No person, employee or assistant shall be employed in the Residence or dispatched from the Residence or Common Maintenance Areas.
- 11. The use shall not increase the liability or casualty insurance obligation or premium of the Association.

- 12. The use shall be consistent with the residential character of the Project, and conform with the provisions of the CC&R's and Bylaws.
- 13. Garage or Yard sales shall be held semi-annually and ONLY as a community, at times approved by the Board of Directors.

#### **SIGNS**

Per Article IV, Section 4, no visible signs whatsoever (including, but not limited to, commercial, political and similar signs) shall be created or maintained on any Residence, Building, or in any Common Maintenance Area, except for the following signs, which shall be subject to the prior written approval of the Board of Directors as to design;

- 1. Such signs as may be required by law.
- 2. Security services signs which are provided by the security company.
- 3. "For Sale" or "For Rent" signs, or a sign giving directions to the individual Residential Unit Envelope or the Project of a reasonable type, size, and appearance, which is similar to other signs customarily used in the County, to advertise the availability of a Residential Unit Envelope for sale or rent pursuant to California Civil Code Section 712.
- 4. Signs displayed on the interior of the Project are limited to one only, displayed in a street facing window.

#### **ENTRY GATE**

- 1. Entry gate code is for use residents and their vendors only and should not be given out indiscriminately. The Board reserves the right to change the gate code when it deems appropriate.
- 2. Any programming necessary of an individual homeowners code after initial set up, will be assessed a charged of \$35.
- 3. At the Board of Director's discretion, the entry gates may be programmed to remain open during "rush hours" in the morning and the evening to save on overall maintenance.

#### COMMON AREA LANDSCAPING

Your Association employs a property management consultant whose duties are to operate, control and maintain the Association's Common Maintenance Area, landscaping, sprinklers and outdoor lighting. The Common Maintenance Area landscaping was designed to be attractive and low maintenance in order to keep our costs down, thereby keeping our HOA fees low. This precludes putting in many bright and colorful plants and more expensive types of shrubs. No Owner, resident, tenant or any other occupant may make any alterations or improvements to the Common Maintenance Area or remove any planting structure or other object at any time, except as follows:

#### **INSTALLING NEW PLANT MATERIAL**

If you would like to add some annuals or other plants to the Common Maintenance Areas around your home, or remove and replace any of the existing shrubs, be aware that the following rules will be strictly enforced.

- 1. The cost of all plant material, labor, and soil amendments is your responsibility.
- 2. All installed plant material becomes the property of the Homeowners Association and is subject to removing or changing if the Association so deems.
- 3. You are responsible for maintenance of the newly installed plant material. This would include, but is not limited to, picking off dead flowers, leaves, or branches, pruning so as to not obstruct the pathways or driveways, and controlling pests as necessary.
- 4. The landscape maintenance company reserves the right to remove any plant material it deems is not being maintained in a neat and attractive manner or detrimental to the Association plants. The cost of the removal, if any, will be charged to the responsible Owner.
- 5. Any damage caused to any existing plants or irrigation systems as a result of you or your agents installing new plant material shall become your responsibility to repair or replace.
- 6. Acceptable plants would include any annual or bulb that grows to a height of less than one and one half feet (1.5') and width of no more than one and a half feet (1.5'). Examples would be pansies, petunias, marigolds, daffodils, begonias, columbine, impatiens, or primroses.
- 7. The landscape maintenance company reserves the right to remove any plant it deems inappropriate due to invasive roots, seed spread, pest/disease attraction or any other maintenance issue.
- 8. Any plants larger than described in "6" above need approval of the Architectural/Landscaping Committee or Board of Directors. Please submit an Architectural request to the Management Company.

#### **REMOVING OR CHANGING EXISTING PLANTS**

If you just can't stand a plant in the Common Maintenance Area near your home and want to change it, or you have something else you think would look better in that spot, please contact the Architectural/Landscaping Committee or Board of Directors in writing with your ideas.

PLEASE NOTE THAT PLANTS MAY NOT BE REMOVED
WITHOUT THE PERMISSION OF THE
ARCHITECTURAL/LANDSCAPING COMMITTEE OR BOARD OF DIRECTORS.
ANY CHANGES SHALL BE AT THE HOMEOWNERS EXPENSE.

## ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW AND GUIDELINES

Included here are the Architectural Guidelines and the Architectural Approval Application for Canyon Ridge at Carmel Del Mar Homeowners Association.

In order to maintain the architectural character of your community, *all* exterior changes to your home must receive architectural approval from the Architectural/Landscaping Committee or Board of Directors. An architectural approval is based on aesthetic considerations and other criteria established by the Association's governing documents. Approval by the Association does not encompass or imply any review for structural safety, building code compliance or anything else that exceeds the building codes, statues and other legal requirements.

Architectural Committee reserves the right to respond to any problems and issues in a manner consistent with the spirit and principles of these Guidelines, whether or not the problems and issues are expressly addressed in the Guidelines.

The committee will review and respond to your request as soon as possible but no later than 30 days from date of submission.

## NO IMPROVEMENTS CAN BEGIN UNTIL THE ASSOCIATION HAS GIVEN WRITTEN APPROVAL TO THE OWNER.

Please call the Management Company if you have any questions. All completed forms are to be mailed to the Management Company

## I. PROCEDURE

At least thirty days before work is scheduled to begin, Owners shall submit an application and drawings of any fence, structure, and exterior addition or alteration, including landscaping, to the Architectural/Landscaping Committee or Board of Directors for approval.

### A. REQUIRED COPIES

Present two (2) copies of the application (see Exhibit "B"), drawings, specifications and any color samples.

1<sup>ST</sup> copy shall be retained by the Committee/Management Co.

<sup>2&</sup>lt;sup>ND</sup> copy shall be returned to the owner with approval or reason for rejection.

### **B. DRAWINGS**

#### 1. PLOT PLAN

- a) Show Residential Unit Envelope lines accurately as length, angles, and curves.
- b) Show all dimensions on work to be considered, distances between existing new work and property line.
- c) Your blueprint/drawing must show the location of the bottom of the slope and/or the top of the slope. (If the slope behind your home goes up, then show the bottom of the slope; if the slope goes down, show the top of the slope).
- d) All drainage must be clearly indicated.
- e) All trees must be shown and type indicated.
- 2. ROOF PLAN Show plan of all existing and new roofs with pitches and overhangs noted.
- 3. FLOOR PLAN Indicate all walls, columns, openings and any condition or feature that will affect the exterior design of the building.
- 4. ELEVATIONS Indicate all exterior elevations of all buildings existing and new with all members drawn to scale.

## II. ARCHITECTURAL & MATERIAL STANDARDS

#### A. FENCES

- 1. No double fences shall be constructed.
- 2. No alterations to fencing are permitted without prior written approval.
- 3. Gates added must match the existing wood or metal fences.

## B. PATIOS, COVERS, SPAS, AND OTHER STRUCTURES

- 1. Structures shall be of wood construction with the exception of vertical supports.
- 2. Horizontal covers shall be constructed of wood or match the roof of existing dwelling.
- 3. Exposed surfaces shall match or harmonize with existing colors and materials of the main dwelling.
- 4. Unacceptable construction materials for patio and awning structures are:
  - a. metal structures
  - b. corrugated plastic and fiberglass
  - c. plastic "c" webbing, reeded or straw like materials

5. Room additions, eaves and balconies or any alterations of exterior to any building shall be constructed with materials that conform to type, quality, character and detailing established in the existing dwelling.

IT IS STRONGLY RECOMMENDED THAT THE SERVICES OF A SOIL ENGINEER BE RETAINED TO REVIEW IN GROUND SPA PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS PRIOR TO EXECUTING A CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT. THE SPA SHOULD BE DESIGNED WITH CONSIDERATION OF THE TYPE OF SOIL ON YOUR RESIDENTIAL UNIT ENVELOPE.

#### C. GENERAL

- 1. When construction work requires the use of adjoining property, the applicant shall obtain written permission from the property owner. A copy of this letter shall be filed with the Request for Architectural Approval.
- 2. All work must be performed in a manner consistent with the standards of the general dwelling construction and appearance of the community. All work considered to be of an unsightly finished nature or of lesser quality than the prevailing community standards shall be reworked to an acceptable appearance.
- 3. Failure to obtain necessary approval from the Association shall constitute a violation of the CC&R's and may require modifications or removal at the homeowner's expense.
- 4. All work must comply with the City and/or County building codes and requirements. All necessary permits and/or licenses shall be obtained prior to commencement of architectural changes.
- 5. Color samples of all paint or stain are required when they deviate from the original color scheme assigned to the existing dwelling. See Exhibit "A" for original color schedule.

## III. LANDSCAPING AND DRAINAGE:

#### A. LANDSCAPING

- 1. All landscaping work, plantings, and installation of permanent irrigation systems require Architectural/Landscaping Committee or Board of Directors approval.
- 2. All landscaping shall be installed within (6) months of close of escrow.

#### **B. SITE DRAINAGE**

1. No Owner, resident, tenant or any other occupant may make any alterations or improvements to the existing slope areas in any Residential Unit Envelope without the approval of the Architectural/Landscaping Committee or Board of Directors.

- 2. No Owner shall alter or modify any drainage facilities originally installed or the established drainage patterns over any Residential Unit Envelope within the Community so as to affect any other Residential Unit Envelope or the Common Maintenance Area, unless adequate alternative provision is made for the proper drainage and is approved in writing by the Architectural/Landscaping Committee or Board of Directors.
- 3. No Owner shall perform any grading or construction on their Residential Unit Envelope which may obstruct, retard or otherwise interfere with any drainage facilities, patterns or swales, or result in creating an excessive amount of surface water runoff (i.e., an amount of water beyond the flow originally intended and provided for by the approved grading plan).
- 4. Plans shall show all yard drainage and must include the direction of water flow and location of drainage swale and/or yard drain.
- 5. No drainage pattern shall be altered to cause drainage to flow over neighbors property or on any slope.
- 6. It is recommended that all existing drainage patterns be adhered to. Any modifications of these drainage patterns must be submitted to the Architectural Committee.

## **IV. SCREEN DOORS**

Only the following screen doors are permitted and may be installed without submitting a Architectural/Landscaping Committee or Board of Directors approval application;

- 1. Metal Industries "Villager pre-hung": Purchase at Home Depot for about \$80.00. Color to match your door.
- 2. Active 6000 Model E: Purchase from West Coast Custom Tint (760) 471-8938. About \$150 includes installation. Color to match your door.
- 3. Phantom Screens: (800)335-2608. Color to match door trim (white).

## V. NON-ACCEPTABLE TREES

The following trees are not appropriate for our small yards for one of the following reasons; Growth habitat, they will get too large for small spaces; Root growth pattern, surface feeding-liability concern; Maintenance, messy leaf or flower drop. Trees not on this list may also be considered inappropriate and will be noted on your landscaping plans.

Albizia species - Silk Floss

Alnus rhombifolia- Alder

Betula verrucosa - White Birch

Citrus varieties except dwarf

Cupressus Ifelandii - Lelandii cypress

Eucalyptus varieties

Ficus Species;

Ficus benijamina

Ficus elastical

Ficus florida

Ficus macrophylla

Ficus retusa

Ficus rubiginosa

Fraxinus varieties - Ash

Gleditsia triaconthos - Honey Locust

Grevillea robusta - Silk Oak

Jacaranda mimosifolia

Liquidamber varieties

Magnolia grandifolia- Southern Magnolia

Morus alba - Fruitless Mulberry

Olea europea - Olive

Pepper (any)

Picea pungens - Colorado Spruce

Pinus varieties- Pine trees

Populus nigra - Poplar

Saffire Dragon

Sequoia Seprevires - Redwood

## VI. MISCELLANEOUS

- 1. Driveway modifications require Architectural/Landscaping Committee or Board of Directors approval.
- 2. Windows should be installed with conventional window coverings within a reasonable amount of time after close of escrow. All coverings facing outside must have a neutral colored backing.
- 3. Address numbers should match present style.
- 4. Permanently affixed sports apparatus such as basketball backboards are not allowed.
- 5. Exterior lighting shall not be directed in such a manner as to bother or annoy your neighbors. Any deviation in exterior light fixtures must receive approval from the Architectural/Landscaping Committee or Board of Directors.
- 6. Mailboxes may not be changed or decorated or have items posted upon them
- 7. Modification, alterations or reconstruction of an item previously constructed also shall require approval by the Architectural/Landscaping Committee or Board of Directors.
- 8. After prior approval, only clear Plexiglas, secured with clear cable/zip ties, is allowed to be attached to the metal fences or gates in order to confine your pet to your yard.
- 9. Ham radio, CB, and any other type of outside antennas, not specifically permitted by state law, may not be installed upon your Residential Unit Envelope or building.
- 10. Any of the items mentioned in #9, that are legally allowed shall require Architectural Committee approval prior to installing.

## **EXHIBIT "A" PAINT COLOR SCHEME**

### CANYON RIDGE AT CARMEL DEL MAR HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION

<b>SCHEME</b>	PRIMARY STUCCO	SECONDARY STUCCO	ACCENT I	ACCENT II	ROOF
1	P-160	P-5135-2	101	*6115N	503
2	P-5135-2	P-160	101	*6115N	503
3	P-122	P-734	101	*6135N	501
4	P-734	P-122	101	*6135N	501
5	P-525	P-5165-3	101	*6025N	520
6	P-5165-3	P-525	101	*6025N	520

SOURCES: STUCCO......MERLEX

PAINT/STAIN.....OLD QUAKER \*FRAZEE

ROOF.....LIFETILE 503, 501, 520

NOTES: ACCENT 1 - FASCIA, GARAGE DOORS, VENTS, POT SHELVES, FRONT DOOR TRIM, WINDOW TRIM, GARAGE DOOR TRIM, AND CHIMNEY TRIM.

ACCENT II - FRONT DOOR COLOR AND WROUGHT IRON GATES.

## EXHIBIT "B" ARCHITECTURAL APPROVAL APPLICATION

(Create an enlarged photocopy to use from this page)

## CANYON RIDGE AT CARMEL DEL MAR HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION

I. OWNER INFORMATION	
Name	Date
Canyon Ridge Address	
Home Phone	Cell Phone
Email address	
Proposed Improvement	
proposed improvements to your property and	If that it is in your best interest to advise your neighbors of any direquest that you have your adjacent neighbors sign where is not indicate approval or consent, but only that the neighbor ents.
Neighbor's Name and Address	<u>Signatures</u>
1	
2	
3	

ATTACH MATERIALS AS DESCRIBED IN "PROCEDURE" on page 31 ANY APPLICATION WITH MISSING OR UNCLEAR INFORMATION WILL BE RETURNED WITHOUT PROCESSING.

Mail to the Management Company once completed.



## EXHIBIT "C" CUSTOMER SERVICE FORM

(Create an enlarged photocopy to use from this page)

## **Canyon Ridge at Carmel Del Mar Homeowners Association**

Instructions: Please complete this form for any service requested, observations or suggestions for the Association and return it to the Management Company. PLEASE PRINT CLEARLY OR TYPE.

Owner's Name:	Date:
Address:	
Phone Number: Home	Work
Please describe problem/suggestion use back if necessary:_	
Signature of Owner/Resident	
Referred to:	
By Employee Name:	
Work Order #:Other Action Taken or Comments:	

### FIRE EMERGENCY PROCEDURES

Upon taking occupancy as an Owner or resident, you should set aside time to walk around and familiarize yourself with your new home and the Association's grounds. This will enable you to become a more informed the emergency equipment, water and electrical devices. **Be certain, when first moving in to test your smoke detector system to be sure it is in proper working order.** 

## THE EMERGENCY NUMBER FOR FIRE, POLICE AND PARAMEDICS IS 911.

- 1. Upon hearing the smoke detector DO NOT PANIC!!! KEEP CALM!!! Go to the nearest closed door and feel the door with your hands to see if it is hot. DO NOT OPEN THE DOOR UNTIL YOU FEEL IT WITH YOUR HANDS FIRST.
- 2. If the door is not hot, brace your body against the door and open it a crack. Be prepared to slam it shut if heat or smoke rushes in. If it is clear, open the door slowly all the way and leave the fire area quickly, close all doors that you pass through on your escape route, and proceed directly to the nearest exit. If you must use an escape route where there is smoke, stay as low as possible. Crawling lets you breathe the cleaner air near the floor as you move toward an exit.
- 3. If any of your doors are hot or you see smoke seeping under the door, DO NOT OPEN THE DOOR. Seal off the cracks around the door to keep the smoke out.
- 4. If necessary dampen a cloth and breathe through it to filter out smoke and gases.
- 5. If possible, immediately call **911** and tell them exactly where you are even if you can see fire trucks on the street below.
- 6. THINK BEFORE YOU ACT!!! Don't jump. Don't panic. Keep calm. Help will arrive shortly. Rescuers will try to begin with those in the most immediate danger.

### EARTHQUAKE PREPAREDNESS GUIDE

### **BE INFORMED!!**

- 1. Familiarize everyone with the location and operation of each main utility service of the residence. Every member of the family over the age of 10 should know how to shut off the following;
  - a) Main gas meter.
  - b) Main water valve.
  - c) Main electrical circuit breaker.
- 2. Develop a family emergency plan which includes a place to reunite.
- 3. Designate a contact person at least 300 miles away or more. Provide that person with a list of people to call and notify for you outside of the disaster area.
- 4. Learn First Aid and CPR.
- 5. Move heavy items to lower shelves.
- 6. Remove or isolate flammable materials.
- 7. Install latch locking devices on cabinet doors.
- 8. Fasten all book shelve and entertainment type wall units directly to the wall.

## EARTHQUAKE PREPAREDNESS GUIDE

#### **EARTHQUAKE KIT**

The following items can be purchase at most home improvement and surplus stores;

- 1. Flash Light (include spare bulbs & extra batteries).
- 2. Portable Radio (include extra batteries).
- 3. First Aid Kit.
- 4. Fire Extinguisher (Rating type A. B. C.)
- 5. Candles and Matches (protected from moisture) IMPORTANT!! Be sure there are no gas leaks before using matches.
- 6. Basic tool kit.
- 7. Non-perishable food items (2 week supply per person is suggested) along with basic utensils such as sharp knives, bowls, manual can opener, drinking cups, etc.
- 8. Water (1-2 gallons per person per day. Water filter kits that connect to your water heater a great idea.). Home warehouse centers also carry large drums for emergency water.
- 9. Crowbar (keep under bed for use in forcing open jammed doors).
- 10. Second story rope escape ladder (also store under bed).
- 11. Essential medication.
- 12. Spare Eyeglasses, sturdy shoes, jackets, and blankets.
- 13. Whistle.
- 14. Battery powered watch/clock (and extra batteries).
- 15. Note: If your vehicle is not stored in the garage, it may be a good idea to store some of these items in it such as a First Aid kit, sturdy shoes, etc.

## EARTHQUAKE PREPAREDNESS GUIDE

### **AFTER EARTHQUAKE CHECKLIST**

- 1. Locate all family members or neighbors and assist any that are trapped or injured. If you are trapped make your location known.
- 2. Check for gas leaks in the following;
  - a) Fireplace
  - b) Hot water heater
  - c) Stove
  - d) Clothes dryer
  - e) Heating furnace

#### NOTE: DO NOT SHUT OFF YOUR GAS UNLESS YOU SMELL GAS!

- 3. Visually check for electrical sparks or broken wires which pose a hazard. If a circuit breaker cannot isolate the problem shut off your main breaker.
- 4. Check for broken water and sewer lines. It is usually wise not to drink the water until emergency workers have informed you that the main water supply has not been compromised. When in doubt, if possible, boil all drinking water for 5 minutes.
- 5. Check your telephone for a dial tone, but DO NOT USE UNLESS YOU HAVE A REAL LIFE THREATENING EMERGENCY. Flooding the telephone system only delays help for people who really need it.
- 6. Check for any unstable structures that could further collapse in an after shock and either shore them up if possible or abandon the area.

# The phone number for all EMERGENCIES is 911

For further information review the section contained in your phone book on earthquake preparedness and basic first aid/CPR.

# NOTES